FOCUS ON ENGLISH

3

OCUSON

3

Simon Wong M. Phil. (London)
Francis Wong Ph. D. (London)
Johnny Ong Cert-in-Ed (Kirkby)

Editorial Consultant
Associate Professor Stanley R. Munro
University of Alberta, Canada

General Editor Vivian Quek



PAN PACIFIC BOOK DISTRIBUTORS (S) PTE LTD in association with MANHATTAN PRESS (S) PTE LTD

PAN PACIFIC BOOK DISTRIBUTORS (S) PTE LTD Apt Blk 144 Viking Road #01-91 Singapore 0315

in association with MANHATTAN PRESS (S) PTE LTD

© Pan Pacific Book Distributors (S) Pte. Ltd. 1978

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted, in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording or otherwise, without the prior permission of Pan Pacific Book Distributors (S) Pte Ltd.

First Published 1978 Reprinted 1979 Reprinted 1981 Reprinted 1985 (twice)

Introductory Notes

This book is the third in a series of four books designed for students who wish to master and consolidate the essential skills of English and, in particular, for candidates preparing for the Singapore-Cambridge GCE 'O' Level Examination (Subject 121). Besides covering those aspects of the English Language Syllabus for this examination, the book also includes practice in the more basic but nonetheless integral skills of language.

This book consists of eighteen Teaching Units, four endof-term Tests and a Specimen Paper. Each Teaching Unit in the

book consists of six sections organized as follows:

Revision Comprehension Language Items

A Grammar

B Structural Patterns

C Re-expression

D The Use of English

Composition

A Writing Techniques

B Essay Topics

C Situational Writing

Oral

Speech Practice

The materials are arranged in a logically graded level of difficulty within each section. The language skills taught in one unit are integrated in subsequent units. Thus, there is at every stage of presentation, control and integration to reinforce learning.

The attitude implicit in the organization of the contents is that the mechanics of a language are best taught by examples. Therefore, teaching notes are kept to the minimum and provided only where it is thought explanations may clarify the more

difficult points of usage.

Revision

Certain aspects of language are more easily caught than taught. These are usually the "minor" irritating points of grammar and usage. This section provides brief teaching notes followed by revision exercises, first in single sentences and then in an extended piece of continuous writing.

Comprehension

The passages for comprehension have been selected on the basis of quality and interest. They show the different uses of language, from the narrative, the subtle art of story-telling, to the plain daily reporting in the newspapers. In the selection of topics, science and arts students as well as the co-educational situation have been kept in mind. In general, the passages reflect matters of local, regional and universal interest.

Language

The more problematic areas of grammar are discussed sufficiently at length to be helpful, but not long enough to be boring. The mechanics of language are presented in structural patterns. These are the basic units of a paragraph and so look forward to the Composition section. Where possible, students are shown alternative constructions for each structure taught. This gives them a feel of the variety and flexibility of language, a skill that will be specifically tested in the examination.

Composition

This section deals systematically with the subject. It begins with the Opening Sentence. Then it builds up gradually to the paragraph, the conclusion, and rounds off with instructions on how to plan the outline of a composition. Examples are given, followed by exercises for analysis.

In the section on Situational Writing a variety of situations is dealt with, instructions given as to what to do, and then followed by examples and exercises. The section begins with the personal kind of writing and then grows in ever-widening concentric circles to the world of business.

Oral

There is a short passage with five follow-up questions at the end of each Unit. They are in part based on past year papers. The aim is not only to acquaint students with the examination requirements but also to widen the variety of reading passages in the book.

Speech Practice

Further practice is given on sounds, phonetic script and linkup in sentences and continuous dialogue.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The publisher wishes to thank the following for permission to reproduce or adapt copyright material:

An extract from Beauty Care by Ann Ballard (W.G. Foyle Ltd); Helen Keller by Eileen Bigland (Frederick Muller Ltd); The Essence of Good Writing from The Writer's Handbook ed. A.S. Burrack (The Writer Inc); Have a 'Cuppa' from Modern Comprehension and Practice in English by J. Finch (Hamish Hamilton); Jules Verne: Portrait of a Prophet, by Russell Freedman (Holiday House): Chopsticks from The Cooking of China by Emily Hahn (Time Inc.); Dialling Everywhere by Arthur Mowatt in Industrial Britain Vol 14 No 6, June 1973 (British Information Services, Singapore); A Hanging from Shooting an Elephant and Other Essays by George Orwell (Harcourt, Brace & World Inc.); Extracts from Send us a Postcard and Ann: A Princess with Flair by Veronica Scott in WOMAN, 9 June 1973; Mass Media and Traditional Culture; an extract from Mass Media and Traditional Culture by Teo Ee Sim in Pelita, Vol 8, No 1, 1970 (Esso, Kuala Lumpur); Equality: Dream or Reality by Romila Thapar from Women of New Asia @ Unesco; Men, Machines and Marvels from Oil and Progress (Caltex Petroleum Corporation), The South China Mail, Hong Kong, 28 August 1971; Laments of a General Practitioner from New Directions, Vol 4 No 2, June 1977; The New Awareness Towards Energy Resources from Weather; The Problems of Youth from In Partnership with Youth © UNESCO; Mobil Claims "Coal to Petrol" Breakthrough from United Press International; An extract from Why do we do it? in WOMAN 30 June 1973 (IPC Magazine Ltd).

The publisher also wishes to thank Anthonian Store Sdn Bhd, Kuala Lumpur, for permission to use some of the illustrations and materials from their English Language Subject 121 Part 1 and Changi Airport Development Division for the use of the photograph on page 332.

However, there have been a few unknown sources, and the publisher welcomes any assistance to trace them so that proper acknowledgements could be made.

CONTENTS

UNIT	REVISION	COMPREHENSION	LANGUAGE
1	Articles	Have a 'Cuppa'	Agreement (I) Noun Clause
2	Modifiers	Jules Verne	Agreement (II) Noun Clause
3	Prepositions (I)	The Problems of Youth	Agreement (III) Noun Clause
4	Prepositions (II)	The Floating Market	Agreement (IV) Noun Clause
.5	Prepositions (III)	Blue is the Sky	Agreement (V) Noun Clause
6	TEST I		
7	Prepositions and Idioms	Mass Media and Traditional Culture	Agreement (Summary) Restrictive Adjective Clause
8	Prepositions (Summary)	Helen Keller	Infinitive (I) Contact Adjective Clause
9	Nouns	Attitude towards Work	Infinitive (II) Non-restrictive Adjective Clause

COMPOSITION	ORAL	SPEECH PRACTICE	PAGE
The Opening Sentence Family Letters	English Spelling	Phonetic Symbols	1
The Topic Sentence Social Correspondence	Eagles	Vowels and Diphthongs	17
Developing the Topic Sentence Friendly Letters	Roads	Diphthongs	31
Unity in a Paragraph Letters of Application	The Pearl Oyster	Phonetic Script	46
Coherence in a Paragraph Business Letters	Modelling	-ough	62
TEST I			79
Organization of Ideas Invitations	The Kelabits	Phonetic Script	85
The Principles of Organization Telegrams	Turtles	Syllable Stress	101
The Introductory Paragraph Giving Directions	Diamonds	Phonetic Script	120

UNIT	REVISION	COMPREHENSION	LANGUAGE
10	Pronouns	A Hanging	The Infinitive (III) Relative Clause
11	Pronouns	The New Awareness towards Energy Resources	The Bare Infinitive Relative Clause (Summary)
12	TEST II		en out (Elenger) santak
13	Problems with Pronouns and Nouns	Chopsticks	The Bare Infinitive and the Passive Infinitive Adverb Clause of Time
14	Pronouns and Reference	If I were 21	The Infinitive (Problems and Summary) Adverb Clause of Place
15	Adjectives vs Participles	Equality: Dream or Reality	The Gerund (1) Adverb Clause of Manner
16	Adjectives and Adverbs Distinguished	The Essence of Good Writing	The Gerund (II) Adverb Clause of Comparison
17	Adjectives, Ambiguity and Errors	Men, Machines and Marvels	Participles Adverb Clause of Reason
18	TEST III		

COMPOSITION	ORAL	SPEECH PRACTICE	PAGE
Links and Transition Giving Instructions	The House Swift	Foreign Words	137
Methods of Transition Making a Speech	Waves	Silent Letters	157
	-22 haves	al thereing	1.19
TEST II			176
Paragraphing and Continuity Describing How a Thing Operates	The Malay Bridegroom	Contrastive Stress	183
The Concluding Paragraph Giving a Talk	Paper-making	Contrastive Stress	206
Qualities of a Good Conclusion Writing for a Travel Magazine	World Problems	Link-up	230
Types of Conclusions How to Write a Notice	Sharks	Link-up	252
The Outline How to Write a Memorandum	Inflation	Dialogue	272
TEST III			291

UNIT	REVISION	COMPREHENSION	LANGUAGE
19	Infinitives and Present Participles	Laments of a General Practitioner (I)	Be "Be" + Infinitive
20	Dangling Constructions	Laments of a General Practitioner (II)	Have Participial Phrase
21	Misplaced Modifiers	Singapore's New International Airport	Do Negative, Question Structures with "do"
22	TEST IV		
	SPECIMEN EXAMINATION		

PAPER

Index

COMPOSITION	ORAL	SPEECH PRACTICE	PAGE
Detail Fiction	The Blow-pipe	Dialogue	297
Event News Reports	Tawau	Dialogue	314
People Scientific Papers and Technical Reports	Wild Orchids	Dialogue	330
TEST IV			344
SPECIMEN EXAMINATION PAPER			351
			365

REVISION

A Articles

In English we use the articles a, an and the before nouns. Sometimes no article (or zero article) is used at all. Some general rules may be given as to when each should be used, but only alert and constant reading will give the learner the intuitive mastery of a native speaker.

Exercise

In the following sentences fill in the blanks with the correct article. Where no article is needed, put a circle (O).

1. good character is more important than money.

2. Swee Ching is member of Red Cross Society.

3. He was recently decorated by Prime Minister.

4. She has pen-pals in Great Britain, United States and Philippines.

5. The school results this year are not as good as in

previous years.

6. horse is considered noble animal.

- 7. Some can get accustomed to new surroundings without any difficulty.
- 8. Some always have difficulty in adapting to new way of
- 9. She missed the fashion show on TV Singapore.

10. He wrote new history book this year.

- 11. The workers tried to form union, but the response was poor.
- 12. Prime Minister was conferred with honorary degree by the University at the recent Convocation.

13. She lives in Katong and works in town.

14. Lantern Festival, or Mid-Autumn Festival, is celebrated by Chinese all over world every year. It is on fifteenth day of eighth moon of Chinese calendar. On this day families gather for reunion dinner at home. Rich, delicious dishes are served. Mooncakes of different kinds are eaten. cakes are also given to friends and relatives as gifts of friendship.

In evening, children have enjoyable time. They light up their lanterns and carry them proudly around neighbourhood.

B General

Exercise 1

Underline the correct word in the brackets to complete the passage.

Indirect evidence (on, about) the amount of sleep we need (comes, come) from (the study, studies) of what happens when we do without (it, them). (On, At) first sight these suggest that we do not need as (often, much) as we (do, take). It has been difficult to show any (affect, effect) on performance of as (little, small) as one night's loss of sleep, and even after three days (awakened, awake), we can expect (normal, reduced) efficiency in a man taking responsible decisions in a job which he finds really (absorbing, adsorbing) and exciting. Furthermore, (when, if) at last he is allowed to sleep, he will probably (wake, awake) after (some, around) twelve hours and show little, if any, (ill-effect, ill-effects). These laboratory observations are (born, borne) out by (examples, experiences) in everyday life. It seems clear that the human body is (equipped, made) to over-ride the need for sleep in order to (overcome, meet) emergencies of quite long duration with faculties (undisturbed, unimpaired).

Exercise 2

Underline the correct words in the brackets to complete the sentences.

1. The fourth year (to, for) me has (be, been, being) the best year I have (spends, spend, spent) at school.

2. I have hardly missed (a, the, 0) day's schooling as I would

have missed all the fun and laughter of our form.

3. The homework has not been (to, two, too) heavy and (much, most, any) teachers (has, have, had) been very easy with us, especially the new teacher.

4. His lessons (have, had, has) been riotous, what with Gopal always getting told (of, off) for gazing at the girls or for

failing to do his (homework, homeworks).

5. I think most of the (boy, boys) (take, takes) work quite seriously, but there (is, are, was) a few who cannot be bothered with anything.

6. (Beside, Besides)working hard, we take an active part in

school (activity, activities).



Have a 'Cuppa'

You do not see this happening in Singapore or Malaysia, but it is a common feature in Britain — almost a ritual. At the bottom of a big hole in the road, the water main was under repair. Four workmen sat on a plank by the hole drinking tea and talking among themselves. A woman remarked, "It's a disgrace! Look at them! What we pay taxes for, I don't know. They've been at it for hours, I bet, just sitting there drinking tea. Suppose we all lounged around like that, what would the world come to, I wonder? Things are getting out 10 of hand."

Many people would agree with the sentiments of the forceful woman. In their opinion council workmen fritter away hours drinking tea brewed over an open fire. Is it not a waste of public funds to pay good wages to able-bodied men, just to have them sit around sipping hot drinks? Forking out the taxes is bad enough; then seeing the taxes wasted is too much.

But something can be said for these workmen. In Britain the tea-break is a national custom. Time spent in 20 this traditional way inside offices and other buildings rarely attracts comment. It is because the workmen's tea-break is so public that people take notice of it and show their disapproval. Who can tell how long office staff linger over their cup of tea, except those who linger? And they are not likely to complain. If labourers do take a long time over their tea, perhaps this stems from the nature of their work. A typist in her comfortable office may consider ten minutes adequate for a cup of tea and gossip; the man who is out in all weather doing exacting physical work needs longer or 30 more frequent breaks. Consider the very people criticized by the woman; they had probably been toiling for hours on end and needed a rest. They were in the hot sun, bare to the waist, and their hard muscles were evidence of heavy physical labour. They did not get those muscles by sitting around 35 drinking tea.

A councillor once walked into his office and saw the typists and clerks drinking tea. This annoyed him and he reported the matter to the head of the department, stressing that the office was wasting taxpayers' money. The head of 40 the department later sent for the supervisor, told him of the complaint and asked for his views. The supervisor was forthright: "When Mr X saw those girls, they had just finished their monthly work-load ahead of schedule. When they do that, I purposely let them rest for twenty minutes 45 before they start the next lot of work. I dare say I could restrict them to the normal ten minutes, but I'm not going to breathe down their necks or stand over them with a stop-watch counting the seconds of their tea-break. Mr X should look in when they are working. He'd see how quick 50 and efficient they are. It's the best team the council has." Then he walked back to his office, angry at the insult to his staff. The head of the department, who knew and trusted his man, wisely let it go at that.

Exercise 1

Answer these questions.

- 1. What is almost a ritual in Britain?
- 2. Why do labourers take more time over their tea?
- 3. Do you agree with the argument put forward to defend the labourers? Why?
- 4. Did the office supervisor do the right thing in allowing his workers extra time for the tea-break? Support your answer.
- 5. What do you think of the sentiments expressed by the woman?

Exercise 2

Choose the best answer.

- 1. Many people would
 - A give their support to the woman's views.
 - B talk among themselves about the workmen.
 - C go against the workmen.
 - D let the workmen alone.
- 2. The workmen had probably toiled for hours
 - A before finishing their work.
 - B without a tea-break.
 - C without stopping for a rest.
 - D standing up.
- 3. The tea-break is
 - A needed by everybody.
 - B a compulsory benefit for employees.
 - C only for working people.
 - D a way of life.
- 4. The councillor reported the matter to the head of the department des messages and the second second
 - A causing stress to the taxpayers.
 - pointing out that money was wasted.
 - C in order to stop the practice.
- D causing distress in the office.
- 5. The head of the department said that he would
 - A investigate the matter.
 - B look inside the office.
- C not waste taxpayers' money.
- D send for the supervisor.
- 6. 'I dare say' (1. 45) means
 - A I can make a guess B/ I suppose
- C Of course D It is certain
- 7. I dare say I could (1. 45)
 - A obstruct them for ten minutes.
 - B prevent them for ten minutes.
 - C be strict about their tea-break for ten minutes.
 - D confine their tea-break to ten minutes.
- 8. The head of the department wisely
 - A let go of it.
 - B let them continue drinking tea.
 - · C let the matter end there.
 - D let the situation change.